TILLICOULTRY, COALSNAUGHTON & DEVONSIDE COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES FROM ONLINE (MICROSOFT TEAMS) MEETING ON 11 JANUARY 2021 AT 7.30 PM
CC participants – Ronnie Beveridge (RB), Jane Edwards (JE), Ewart McAuslane (EMcA), Ian Millar (IM), Alex Robertson (AR), Robert McClelland (RMcC), Damian Sherwood-Johnson (DS-J) and Melanie White (MW). 
Other participants – Cllr Donald Balsillie (DB), Victoria Davies (VD), Cllr Helen Lewis (HL), Tom Morrison (TM), Reed Ozretich (RO), Cammy Robertson (CR) and Ian Walker (IW).
DS-J welcomed everyone to the meeting, adding that it was encouraging to see so many participants.
Minutes of December 2020 meeting – proposed by JE and seconded by RMcC.  Action update (i) asset transfer: DS-J still to ask CTSI for advice, (ii) Tree of Hope: no contact established yet.
Police report – PC Katie Lawson’s report will be placed on our notice boards.  DS-J read through the report. Other issues raised:
Dirt bikes: PC Miller has sent us an e-mail, stating that the police are limited in the actions they can take against those driving off-road bikes on private land.  The current landowner, Steven Garry of Oakhill Scotland Limited, Dollar, had told PC Miller in August 2020 that he was going to secure the land with gate and fence installation at the sewage works and the path beside the Devon, but there is no evidence of any of these works being carried out.  He and Katy will continue to check the area when on patrol, and he encourages anyone to report these incidents when they are happening.  One of the meeting participants said that they live near the area and said it is a big issue.  They call the police with the registration plate details each time.  The bikers are unapproachable and anti-social.  It was previously very peaceful, but they have destroyed this and are ruining flood plains.  This is a social, environmental and financial issue.  MW asked Cllr HL if she knew that the land had been put back up for sale in recent months (marketed by Savills).  Cllr HL replied that it is up to landowner if they are for or against this type of activity, and it is not clear if there’s a new purchaser yet, but that this problem is not an attractive selling feature.  Cllr DB says that this remains under the control of the planning department.  The dirt bikes have been a regular presence since March 2020.
Damage to bike shed at Tilly Primary School: the new shed was destroyed the weekend after it had been installed last month.  PC Miller says that no-one has been identified for this crime.  However, VD says there was a witness – it happened through the day – and there was CCTV. ACTION: DS-J will write to the headteacher to ask if there’s anything we can do such as help with a microgrant.
Anti-social behaviour: DS-J is aware of the surge in this, eg the windows of the Good Year Chinese takeaway in the High Street were smashed recently.  We need to have a document with a chronology of incidents and how they’ve been dealt with, eg dirt bikes, Moss Road, etc.  ACTION: DS-J and MW to compile.
Our website – IM says that our BT website is currently free of charge but that from May this year will cost £5 per month.  The website visits are very low, and Facebook is far more popular.  DS-J wonders if we should build a new website on another domain or ditch it.  IM says that it is not worth paying £5 per month based on the current amount of site hits.  CR knows someone who could set up a site for us for a one-off fee, but IM pointed out that there are domain fees, etc.  One plus point of the website is access to our Minutes.  RMcC says we need to decide upon the benefits of a new site, whether we need one, etc.  IM will keep an eye on the visitor figures, and this will be discussed further at our February meeting.
Covid-19 response 
Volunteers: DS-J said that during the first lockdown we were active with over 90 volunteers, helping with shopping, collecting prescriptions, fruit and veg deliveries, etc, plus delivery of soup/cakes from Tilly Tearoom.  In theory, we’ve retained support with our telephone, and he is phoning around to see who can still help – perhaps 10 or 12 this time.  He has agreed with the Well Pharmacy that we’ll try to find volunteers to deliver their prescriptions.  There will also be assistance with some shopping.  However, we need to be careful not to promote anything that breaches Covid guidelines. 
Recycled laptops: TM will spearhead this on our behalf.  We had been offered laptops for Coalsnaughton and Tilly primary schools during the first lockdown and had identified families in Coalsnaughton with no devices.  Cllr DB says that in terms of digital learning, families with no access should be getting this provided by the school and that we need to be wary of donated devices in case things remain embedded in the software.  There is a general restriction on schools accepting second-hand devices, and Clacks Council is financing new electronic devices for school and staff – this is going on all over Scotland and is causing a log jam in supply.  DS-J says that these will not be treated as donations to the schools but to families and that we would need to ensure that all computers/devices were completely wiped.  

Post-pandemic recovery period: we had started to look at this, eg with our shop local campaign in December (several featured businesses said that they had noticed an increase in footfall after they were featured).  We still need to consider how we’ll respond, and DS-J asked for anyone to let us know if there’s anything else we can help with.
Planning -
Land north of cemetery lodge, Tilly: the reconvened Local Review Body meeting will be held on Thursday.  RB confirmed to Clacks Council that the CC had objected and that our position remains unchanged.
Coalsnaughton application: RB says that EMcA will join him at the virtual meeting this Thursday with Planning Services to discuss/clarify how specifically we can engage with them.  RB will be looking to make written representation thereafter on our behalf to Clacks Council – RB confirmed issues with uncertainty over what land Clacks Council owns and what their intentions are about the use of land, particularly the large area of land of the public park – once this is clarified we will then know our stance.  RB added that the site has been on the local development plan for many years which means that Clacks Council is likely to look favourably upon this application but that we need to ensure that the community is not unfavourably affected.  We are aware of the range of concerns/issues raised by members of the public.
Tilly Glen – Cllr HL has an update about this going out to tender.  IW said that he has concerns about the other areas that are under threat, eg the concrete foundations of one of the bridges is tricky.  He thinks that funding for this will be an issue with Clacks Council as this will likely involve a six-figure sum.  RMcC agrees that we need to be clear on what is being asked to tender, ie just to stabilise the current issue or deal with the whole network.  IW says that we need to get this right and that this is a major geotechnical/engineering job and way beyond the capability of a steering group - it could be that in the present climate if it is something that can’t be done then we may reach the stage where the glen is closed and nature left to take over – little maintenance has been carried out on the bridges – and various major issues need to be addressed.  RB agrees that a steering group would be best practice in line with Scottish Natural Heritage, etc, and that one of our first moves would be to decide the proper makeup of the group as statutory agencies have an interest re tourism, etc, and need to acknowledge how important the route to Blackford is.  DS-J proposed the creation of a sub-committee to be tasked to look at Tilly Glen – who will then deal with the specifics – and he’ll be happy to chair the meetings.  Unanimously approved by all CCs present.  Those who joined – including non-CC members – were VD, JE, RMcC, TM, RO, AR, IW and MW.  Cllr HL agreed to act as a link and said she thinks that the rugby club should be involved, particularly Eddie Inglis.  DS-J added that TIDECO’s involvement would be useful.  IW says he’s never seen the hills and Tilly Glen so busy as they have been over the last four weeks.  RB has reached a cul-de-sac in terms of trying to find out footfall and said that carrying out a survey would be useful.  Lawrence Hunter is the access officer at Clacks Council.  DS-J wonders if an increase in numbers would help the case for the improvements.  ACTION: Cllr HL and DS-J will ask for a copy of the assessment document (IW said to ask for this and not the tender as we won’t be allowed to see that) then arrange meeting. 
New flood defences - CR mentioned the new flood defences at Lower Mill Street, near Hareburn Road.  RO, who is a member of our sub-committee flood group TIDECO, says that these should be effective in protecting the houses and that the flood gate purchased by Clacks Council should both prevent flooding.

Cllr DB report – Covid numbers are rising and measures are likely to become tougher.  Tillicoultry Medical Practice’s patients over 80 will begin to receive their Covid vaccination next week.  RB asked Cllr DB asked why patients must go to Alloa Town Hall for their vaccination, and Cllr DB said that some will be done at the medical practice and district nurses will deal with the housebound.  The vaccines will be done in three phases. The gritting route recently included the cycle path between Tilly/Alva.  He said that he previously provided a grant for three bridges in the upper Tilly Glen – he was the budget holder and convener who pushed previous proposals through, and a long journey lies ahead, and we need to get grant funders involved, even the City Deal.  Clacks Council staff responded very well to the Christmas Eve power outage – a review will be held at the end of the month about that and Scottish Power’s response.  Clacks Council is doing well keeping services going such as waste emptying.  DS-J said that he would echo that they’ve been helpful towards us from the start of the first lockdown.
The next online meeting of the CC will be held on Tuesday 9 February at 7.30 pm (via Microsoft teams, as will our March meeting).
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